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EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 11th December 2013

Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)

Councillors Steve Bellamy, Michael Brown, Mark Dearing, Ian Jelley, Christopher Lamb, Jan Smith and Derek Zanger.
Also Present
Councillor David Bishop, Lloyd Bunday, David Howes and Michael Tebbutt.
(Prior to commencement of the meeting a minute's silence
was held in memory of Nelson Mandela)

13.EX.47
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 13th November 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record.
13.EX.48
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mark Dearing declared a personal interest in Item 12 on the agenda as a member of Desborough Town Council.
Councillor Michael Tebbutt declared a personal interest in Item 12 on the agenda as a resident of Desborough and Councillor for St Giles Ward.

13.EX.49
THE COUNCIL'S WORK PROGRAMME

The draft Work Programme to be published on 16th December 2013 was noted, having been previously emailed to members.
13.EX.50
DELIVERING TOWN CENTRES: REGENERATION AND SUITE 16

A report was submitted which

· informed Members of the progress being made to deliver the Soan's Yard Development Site and wider marketing of Market Street and Horsemarket
· set out the new parking restrictions on Market Place and Sheep Street alongside the approach being taken to enforcement

· reported on the work being done to create a safer, more appealing pedestrianised zone (Public Realm Phase 4)

· reminded members of the Christmas programme of events


A presentation was given to supplement the report.  It was noted that the Small Business Saturday held on 7th December had been very successful. Discussion was held on enforcement of the traffic regulation order in place in Sheep Street and the Market Place.


The lower than average percentage of empty shops in Kettering Town Centre was welcomed and it was noted that Kettering was now 7% better than the national average. 


Officers were thanked for their work in connection with the ongoing projects.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the progress being made to deliver Soan's Yard development site and the wider marketing of Market Street be noted;


(ii)
the new parking restrictions on Market Place and Sheep Street, alongside the approach being taken to enforce them, be welcomed;


(iii)
the importance of achieving prioritisation for pedestrians as the principle objective of Phase 4 of the public realm works in High Street and Gold Street be reconfirmed; and


(iv)
the successful Christmas celebrations that have taken place so far be applauded and the Committee look forward to all that is planned.
13.EX.51
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET


A report was submitted which provided a reminder/update of the following core issues:-
(a)
a case study on green energy within the Borough;

(b)
a reminder of the Council's medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles; and
(c)
an illustration of the latest budget model, the delivery of efficiency savings for 2013/14 and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years.

The report also provided members with a reminder on the proposed changes and work being undertaken in respect of the New Homes Bonus scheme.
The report was supplemented with a presentation by the Acting Head of Finance on the medium term financial strategy and the Chief Executive gave an update on the Autumn Statement in respect of New Homes Bonus, Business Rates and Infrastructure Funding.


In discussion, members welcomed the case study on green energy and welcomed the £45m extension to the Burton Wold Wind Farm which would provide clean and green energy for 11,000 homes.

It was noted that the formal budget consultation period would commence on 15th January and end on 26th February 2014.
RESOLVED
that:-
(i)
the investment being made into renewable energy be noted;
(ii)
the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles be noted;

(iii)
the Council's current Medium Term Financial Forecast and the progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2014/15 and future years be noted;

(iv)
the current position and lobbying work being undertaken on New Homes Bonus be endorsed; and

(v)
the implications in respect of the Autumn Statement be considered as the budget process progresses.
13.EX.52
ASSET MANAGEMENT – THE HAWTHORNS DEVELOPMENT SITE, DESBOROUGH

A report was submitted which:

(a)
considered the request from Desborough Town Council to delay any decision on the sale of the Hawthorns site until completion of the Neighbourhood Plan; or in the alternative; 
(b)
sought authority to negotiate and enter into a collaboration agreement with the Midlands Co-op Society Ltd. (MCS) in order to jointly obtain outline planning permission on adjoining parcels of land for residential development and subsequent disposal.

It was noted that it had been previously resolved by the Committee in July 2012 that the former Leisure Centre site known as The Hawthorns be disposed of for residential development in line with the Council's development brief with a view to maximising the value of the land and developer contributions. The proposed collaboration agreement, with MCS,  gave the Council the opportunity to implement that decision. 
The Monitoring Officer explained  that that the report now under consideration was concerned only with management of the asset in the Council’s role as land owner. Any planning issues raised during debate could not be taken into consideration by the Committee as these would be dealt with by the Planning Committee at the appropriate stage in the process.

Graham Bayliss, Suzanne Edwards, Mary McNeely, Rod Adams, Rose Sawford, Mark Kelly, Richard King, Gerard O'Callaghan, Ben King and John Edwards addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy, the following views were expressed;
· Desborough residents were concerned about the number of houses being built in Desborough and any scheme to develop the site for housing would be massively opposed and would be a waste of money
· There were serious implications for wildlife, the environment and bio-diversity if the site was developed for housing

· Flooding of the River Ise, the risk of associated contamination and safety of the bridge were issues of concern. Some areas of the site were therefore undevelopable
· Access to recreational and natural spaces promoted good physical health,  mental health and well-being
· The land was a historic public amenity asset easily accessible by 20,000 people and as such was one of the town's most sacred and precious green spaces
· The majority of Desborough residents believe the town needs to be expanded but projects such as the bridge improvements and pedestrianisation of the town centre have not materialised in the past

· A 10-20 year plan for Desborough should be developed through consultation with residents

· Parking space at the doctors' surgery was very limited, local schools were at capacity and there was a lack of playing fields and other facilities. Additional houses would make these situations worse

· Any decision should be deferred until the Desborough Neighbourhood Plan had been developed and was in place
· The Hawthorns site had been identified as an asset of community value and would be incorporated into the Neighbourhood Plan

· The need to include potential housing on the site in the figure for the 5-year housing land supply was questioned as it was felt there was no urgent need to include the site

· The asset should be looked at in the spirit of localism and the local community consulted on its future use

· 100 people attended the meeting of Desborough Town Council when the future of the site was discussed and 20 people spoke in support of preserving the asset as an area of open space for leisure and recreational use

· The new leisure centre was inadequate and not easily accessible resulting in families travelling from the other side of the town to access leisure and recreational activities

· There was potential for a legal challenge of any decision to go ahead and develop the site before the Neighbourhood Plan was in place 

· Antisocial behaviour would increase if the site was developed for housing as there would be nowhere for young people to go

· Brownfield sites should be developed rather than green open spaces

· The asset should be preserved for future generations as its value should not be assessed in monetary terms

· It would not cost anything to defer the decision to a later date

In response to a specific question, the Chief Executive clarified some important procedural issues, these included;

· The provisions of Section 123 of the Local Government Act 1972 in relation to the duty to seek to obtain ‘best value’ when disposing of local authority assets.  The Chief Executive explained that whilst that was not always solely about financial issues, the financial issues were a predominant consideration.
· The differentiation between the role of the Executive Committee as a landowner and the role of the Planning Committee as a separate quasi-judicial process and the importance of a clear and firm “Chinese wall” between the asset and planning functions of the Council.
· The need for the Executive Committee to disregard any comments made of a planning nature when coming to a decision in relation to the asset

Councillors Michael Tebbutt and David Bishop also addressed the Committee. 

Councillor Tebbutt brought to the attention of and urged the Committee to be fully cognisant of existing and emerging planning considerations, particularly in relation to the size of the development, flooding and ecological issues, the Nene Valley Improvement Area and the prevention of coalescence of Desborough and Rothwell which were covered in the draft policies.
Councillor Bishop reiterated the provisions of the Localism Act and urged the Committee to listen to the views of local people, bearing in mind that the Joint Planning Unit had not yet determined whether the land in question was fit for development.

As a result of the public session, several questions were also raised and the Chairman gave an undertaking to respond to these separately.

(Following the public session, the meeting adjourned at 
8.33 pm and reconvened at 8.45 pm.)
Prior to debate, the Chairman sought further clarification on the purpose of the report from officers and it was stated by the Monitoring Officer that the matter under consideration was purely an issue of asset management and the potential for a collaboration agreement with MCS. 
 Members were advised that the decision should not be influenced by planning considerations,  and it was noted that  the majority of comments made by the public speakers were of a purely planning nature and therefore not a relevant concern for the Executive Committee.
The alternative option would be to delay any decision until the Neighbourhood Plan had come to fruition.  However, in considering its decision the Committee was advised by the Head of Planning and the Monitoring Officer that the Neighbourhood Plan could not oppose the local strategic policies of the Borough Council or national planning policies, as there is a requirement for the Neighbourhood Plan to be in general conformity with them.  The Chief Executive referred to the point he had previously made about the importance of the provisions of Section 123 of the Local Government Act 1972, a point that was reinforced and expanded upon by the Council’s Chief Finance Officer.
Members debated the options and it was noted that S123 required the Council to achieve a value for the land but it was also noted that there was a desire by the residents of Desborough to be involved in the development of the land and they were encouraged to get help and support from officers to move the process forward quickly.

Officers reiterated that any comments made in respect of planning issues, including flooding, were outside the purview of the Executive Committee and should not be taken into consideration when arriving at a decision.  It was noted that should Option (ii) be agreed, any subsequent outline planning application would be subject to public consultation, including an opportunity for Desborough Town Council to feed into the process.  

Discussion was then held on the hierarchy of development plans and the Committee was advised by the Head of Planning that legislation was clear in that any Neighbourhood Plan had to have regard to the National Planning Policy Framework and be in general conformity with strategic policies within the local development plan. Both North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Unit and Kettering Borough Council had emerging policies which included the site in question as a housing allocation and therefore the Neighbourhood Plan must have regard to this, or there may be an increased likelihood that a Planning Inspector would determine that the Neighbourhood Plan did not conform to legislation.
The Committee was advised by the Chief Finance Officer that an agreement with MSC would allow a joint planning application to be progressed and then lead to the land being taken to market, following which there would be more certainty regarding the value of the land and the correct discharge of the Councils s123 duties. It was noted that the agreement had not been finalised. The Chief Executive, Chief Finance Officer and Monitoring Officer advised members that the Executive Committee may benefit from seeing the draft legal agreement prior to making a decision, therefore delaying the decision until a future meeting. Members were advised that if option (ii) of the recommendation was agreed, this would result in a process taking place that would seek to obtain a joint planning permission on the sites and subsequently market the sites for sale (as clearly outlined in section 2.16 of the report) – a report would then need to be brought back to members in relation to the formal approval to accept a financial bid for the land and officers would seek consent for a pause in the process to allow further consideration. It was noted that MCS would need to agree such an approach in any legal agreement that was signed.
It was noted that the site had been listed as an Asset of Community Value under the provisions of the Localism Act 2011. The Committee was advised by the Monitoring Officer that this gave the Community the right to bid for the land at market value. The listing could be considered by the Planning Committee; however, the ability of the community to fund the purchase would be a consideration.
The Chairman indicated that he would move to the vote and that members would vote on each option in turn.

Voting then ensued on the options under consideration, with an amendment to the recommendation at Option (ii) by the addition of the following words as follows:-

" … in order to realise the best value of the authority's asset."
Voting then took place on Option (i), Subsequently, it was 
RESOLVED
that, in accordance with the request by Desborough Town Council, any further action on The Hawthorns site be delayed until the outcome of the Neighbourhood Planning process for Desborough is known.
(Voting: For 4; Against 2; Not Voting 2)
(The motion was therefore carried, voting on Option (ii) being unnecessary)
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.32 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI

Executive Committee No. 1
11.12.13


